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Engineering and Science Management Program Advisory Committee Meeting October 6, 2005

The advisory committee of the Engineering and Science Management (ESM) Program met on October 6, 2005, to review the program and develop recommendations for its continued success at the University of Alaska Fairbanks.

Attendees were:

· Pat Crisenbery, P.E., Crisenbery Engineering

· Mike Dean, PE, Design Alaska, Inc.

· Elden Johnson, P.E. (Chair), Alyeska Pipeline Co.

· Kathy Campbell, Alyeska Pipeline Co.

· Mike Lee, P.E., Deputy Base Civil Engineer, 354 CES, Eielson

· Norm Sams, P.E. , U.S. Army Corps of Engineers

· Ernst Siemoneit, P.E., ADOT/PF

The committee spent the entire day assessing the program.  CEM Dean Richard Williams and Dan White, chair of the Civil and Environmental Engineering Department where the ESM Program is housed, welcomed them.  Later Billy Connor, director of the Alaska Transportation Research Center, and then current ESM students met with the committee to discuss their views of the programs performance and direction.  Notes from the meeting are attached.  The key points are:

The committee recognizes the need of management education specialized for technical projects and believes the ESM Program fills a vital need.  The program should expand its services, and needs to be strengthened in the following areas:

1. The ESM Program, because of its link to the professional community, should take the lead in providing educational services, such as continuing professional education (CPE), to the community and via distance education to the state.  The State of Alaska Board of Professional Licensing is currently considering regulatory requirements for continuing education.

2. In the opinion of the committee, an adequate faculty level for the ESM Program is at least 1.5 full-time equivalents.  Servicing the program less than this level jeopardizes its performance and sustainability.  This compares unfavorably with the current situation with staffing of 0.5 FTE’s (one half of Dr. Perkins).  The committee recognized efforts are in progress to fill 1.0 FTEs, but this needs to be assured.  There are two related areas that the ESM Program currently supports that also need faculty. The construction management portion of the CEE department requires 0.5 FTE.  The continuing professional education program requires an additional 0.5 FTE in order to provide some leadership and support in this area.  A total of 2.5 FTE is thus recommended to support the ESM and related programs. 

3. The committee recognized low salaries make hiring and maintaining staff difficult.  Adjuncts are a valuable resource for teaching practical courses, but adequate funding for adjuncts must be placed in the budget in advance. 

4. The current program has about 10 students.  More marketing of the program is needed to increase student levels.  Some of this will happen naturally, if faculty staffing is brought up to recommended strength.  Increasing emphasis on CPE and distance education offerings will further aid marketing.

On behalf of the committee, I encourage you to support the ESM Program in its role of providing graduate education for current students, and professional engineers and scientists that Alaska needs.
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CC:

Paul Reichardt, Provost, UAF, PO 757580, Fairbanks AK 99775-5800

Richard Williams, Dean, CEM, UAF, PO 775960, Fairbanks, AK 99775-5960 

David Barns, Chair, CEE, UAF, PO 775900, Fairbanks, AK 99775-5900

Dan White, Previous Chair, CEE, UAF, PO 775900, Fairbanks, AK 99775-5900

UAF ESM Advisory Committee Members 

Attachment:  Notes from the 2005 meeting of the ESM Advisory Committee
The ESM Advisory Committee met on October 6, 2005.  Members participating were:

Pat Crisenbery, P.E., Crisenbery Engineering

Mike Dean, PE, Design Alaska, Inc.

Elden Johnson, P.E. (Chair), Alyeska Pipeline Co.

Kathy Campbell, Alyeska Pipeline Co.

Mike Lee, P.E., Deputy Base Civil Engineer, 354 CES, Eieislon

Norm Sams, P.E. , U.S. Army Corps of Engineers

Ernst Siemoneit, P.E., ADOT/PF

These notes from the meeting. The ESM Advisory Committee …

 

1. Is made up of members representing business, industry, and government

2. Is pleased with the continued dedication and performance of Dr Robert Perkins, and strong support of the program provided by Dr Dan White and Dean Richard Williams

3. Is alarmed at the recent loss of faculty in the CEE Department where ESM is located.

a. 5 positions currently unfilled.

b. turnover has resulted in part from low salaries paid at UAF compared with the engineering academic community (20% below average)

c. teaching salaries should be higher than average for Alaska to account for distance, and high cost of living

d. pressure placed on university and indirectly on the department to account for increased fuel costs is unwarranted considering that state revenues come from oil

4. Is alarmed by threats to the continued viability of the program

a. currently only ½ full-time equivalent position serves the program

b. the other ½ FTE left UAF in late 2005

c. Program is maintained through the heroic efforts Dr Perkins. His departure could require restarting the program  from scratch and potentially threaten the programs viability

d. Currently only 10 or 12 students are actively in the program

5. Heard from current students of the program.  The students

a. are enthusiastic of the benefits afforded by the program

b. were attracted to the program by the prestige of  a UAF degree, the directed and focused curricula, the flexibility afforded by a program offered after working hours, and learning provided by real world engineering professionals (professors and adjuncts) not academic MBA types

c. commented on the reduced visibility provided to the program now as compared with years past

d. are concerned by limited course offerings

e. would like to see greater flexibility yet, provided by distance learning opportunities

6. Heard from previous director of technology transfer, AK DOT

a. DOT would welcome a training program directed at its needs for continued education

b. DOT would like to see 40 hrs per year for each professional employee

c. DOT would pay for program development

d. Certificate program would make training attractive to individuals

e. Instruction cost 600$/day per student – UAF is positioned to be competitive

f. Quality of training is important – cost of students time, and lost productivity during training an important consideration

g. Training curricula already defined by National Highway Institute, Western Alliance of Quality Technology, DOT minimum skill sets, and others

h. Corps of Engineers, Alyeska and others echoed business needs for directed training programs

i. expressed importance of construction management in the development of Alaska infrastructure

7. Believes the ESM program can be strengthened by expanding it to serve multiple purposes, such as CPE

a. The ESM MS program is the only UAF engineering effort that focuses on training engineers activity working in the profession, so using ESM to jump start a Continued Professional Education (CPE) program would benefit CPE, but care is need to avoid any dilution of the ESM Program.

b. individuals seeking specific CPE, filling individual needs and interests, or to meet pending requirements for continued professional licensure  

c. community, business, or government agency needs for certified training programs

d. individuals seeking a traditional Advanced Degree

e. All these might be offered via distance education.  

8. Believes the ESM Program might look at those purposes via a building block approach to educational services

a. Individual credits or CEU’s (1/2 to 1 semester hr or credit equivalent).  CEUs differ from credits in that they don’t require test

b. traditional ESM courses (3-4 semester hr)

c. certificates for directed training programs (certified transportation professional, certified project manager, certified construction professional etc combining 10-15 semester hrs into meaningful groups)

d. traditional MS, PhD Degrees 

9. Believes more resources are needed to build a strong ESM program

a. Alaska is at an infrastructure intensive stage of its development.  The economic well being of the people depends on a strong engineering program

b. Only 30 % of the demand for engineers in the State is met by UAF

c. Noting the possible synergy between ESM, Construction Management within the Civil Engineering Department, and CPE, we recommend 2.5 FTE inclusive of $ for adjunct instructors

i. ½ ESM Professor/Instructor for less technical aspects of ESM (Mgmt 450, Economics, Accounting, Finance etc), currently filled by Perkins

ii. ½ ESM Professor/Instructor for quantitative aspects of ESM (Statistics, Decisions, OR, Simulation etc), was filled by Dr. Abdelgahny, but he is left. This position links to ABET area of concern for CEE, the lack of probability and statistics courses

iii. ½ ESM Professor/Instructor for Construction/Project Management aspects of civil engineering and ESM

iv. ½ CPE Instructor to coordinate aspects of Continuing Professional Education

v. ½ FTE in $ for Adjunct Instructors fulfilling CPE demands  

d. Some of the duties of these positions might be met by adjuncts, in fact adjuncts often add zip to a program because of their practical experience and industry contacts.  However money for adjuncts needs to be budgeted well in advance of the need, so the right adjunct can be hired and they have time to prepare.  

10. Would like to see closer ties with UAA ESM program taking advantage synergies and opportunities as they develop

11.  Sees a need for marketing of the ESM program, improving its visibility amongst students and the professional community alike
